Annual Report
2020

ula ¢
—— »

< FS

(7 Depa‘\'&

Jefferson, Ohio



la C
\\‘abu °UI7’
“£-

%, C

lth Depart™

DEDICATION OF 2020 ANNUAL REPORT TO
DOCTOR ROBERT MALINOWSKI

The 2020 Annual Report of the Ashtabula County Health Department is dedicated to the memory
of Dr. Robert Malinowski.

Doctor Robert Malinowski, long time Medical Director and former Ashtabula County Board of
Health Member, passed away on December 6, 2020.

Doctor Robert Malinowski served as Medical Director for the Ashtabula County Health
Department for nineteen years; and prior to that appointment was a member of the Ashtabula
County Board of Health for twenty-six years.

It is noteworthy that Doctor Robert Malinowski has been associated with the Ashtabula County
Health Department for forty-five years of the Ashtabula County Health Department’s one hundred
two years of existence (Ashtabula County Health Department was founded in 1919 in response to
the worldwide swine flu epidemic).

Doctor Malinowski’s contributions to the Ashtabula County Health Department and ultimately to
the residents of Ashtabula County were far reaching.

In his capacity as a member of the Ashtabula County Board of Health for twenty-six years, he
helped to shape public health programs and policies that would help to protect public health in
Ashtabula County. In particular, Doctor Malinowski placed a great deal of emphasis on ensuring
that health department policies were fair and equitable.

Doctor Malinowski had a very practical and common sense way of helping to solve public health
problems confronting Ashtabula County.

As a long term Medical Director for the Ashtabula County Board of Health, Doctor Malinowski
provided effective medical direction to the staff of the Ashtabula County Health Department in the
delivery of clinical services to the public.

Many people in Ashtabula County rely on the Ashtabula County Health Department for preventive
services such as well child exams, influenza vaccinations, childhood vaccinations and of course
our COVID-19 vaccinations.

On a personal level, Dr. Malinowski was a very engaging physician who had a “down to earth”
personality that appealed to Ashtabula County residents.

I feel very fortunate to have worked with Doctor Robert Malinowski on public health issues for
thirty-six years. He made a positive impact on me and the Ashtabula County Health Department.
Staff at the Ashtabula County Health Department viewed Doctor Malinowski as a valued family
member of the Ashtabula County Health Department. His positive demeanor and optimism will
be greatly missed.

Raymond J. Saporito, Health Commissioner
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Ashtabula County Health Department
12 West Jefferson St.
Jefferson, Ohio 44047
440-576-6010 Option 3
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March 25, 2021
Dear Friends:

It would be an understatement to say that 2020 presented the biggest Public Health Challenge in my 40
years in public health.

The great public health challenge of course pertained to the prevention and control of COVID-19 which is
a formidable ongoing challenge.

The complexity and rigor of public health programs administered in 2020 by the Ashtabula County Health
Department included quarantine and isolation orders, enforcement of Director of Health orders pertaining
to numerous occupational sectors and activities, implementation of mass COVID-19 vaccination clinics
and the provision of technical guidance on prevention and control of COVID-19 issues to all sectors of our
community.

The Ashtabula County Health Department and many local health departments found themselves working
seven days a week on a frequent basis in 2020.

As I'write this passage, I hope that we have turned the corner on controlling COVID-19. There is hope that
we have. The increasing availability of COVID-19 vaccine should help to slow the spread of COVID-19
disease. However, we as a community must remain vigilant in our efforts to prevent and control the
transmission of COVID-19. The ongoing threat of COVID-19 variants (mutations) is real and should not
be underestimated. Hopefully, the COVID-19 vaccines will be effective against the new COVID-19
variants, but this is unknown at this point in time.

I know that the Ashtabula County Health Department and the Ashtabula County Board of Health will do
everything within our power to protect Ashtabula County residents from unnecessary risks of COVID-19
disease transmission. Staff of the Ashtabula County Health Department have been very dedicated in their
efforts to assist the public in the prevention of COVID-19. However, the public needs to remain vigilant
in their efforts to social distance, mask and wash hands frequently.

As I conclude this letter, I wish to thank all of Ashtabula County residents that have been very supportive
of the Ashtabula County Health Department during this pandemic and during my tenure as Ashtabula
County Health Commissioner.

I will be retiring as Ashtabula County Health Commissioner in the spring of 2020 after serving in this
capacity for over 36 years. It has been my privilege to serve in this capacity for such a long time.

I am confident that the Ashtabula County Health Department will continue to strive to provide quality
public health services to the public following my retirement.

To that end, I wish that all Ashtabula County residents in 2021 and beyond will have a more prosperous
and healthy year.

Sincerely,
W(ﬂ&y& m.py ar.
Raymond . Saporito, M.P.H., R.S.

Health Commissioner
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INTRODUCTION

In the Introduction Section of the 2019 Annual Report of the Ashtabula County Health
Department, I had noted that a new Corona Virus was the cause of major disease outbreaks in
China, and that this virus could pose a potential public health threat to the United States. I had
written this passage in March of 2020. At the time, most public health experts felt that this disease
would largely affect China and other countries in the Far East and not the United States.

Fast forward into 2020 and this new (Novel) Corona Virus (COVID-19) would be the cause of a
worldwide pandemic that would cause thousands of deaths in Ohio and at least two million deaths
worldwide.

No public health official could have predicted the staggering effects of COVID-19 on the health
of Americans, especially the elderly. By the end of 2020, Ashtabula County Health Department
had recorded 4,564 cases of COVID-19 and 96 deaths related to COVID-19. Ohio had recorded
nearly 695,000 cases of COVID-19 and nearly 8,900 deaths related to COVID-19 by the end of
2020.

As we enter 2021, COVID-19 will continue to be a major problem for Ohio and the County as a
whole. COVID-19 disease outbreaks in 2020 caused the temporary closure of schools in Ohio.
Many businesses and restaurants were forced to reduce their hours of business; or in the case of
restaurants, could only offer carry out food and were not permitted to have sit down dining per the
Director of Health and Governor’s Health Orders for a significant portion of 2020.

Many large festivals and other tourist type attractions could not be held in 2020 because of the
COVID-19 pandemic and the Director of Health Orders prohibiting these events.

The Ashtabula County Health Department in 2020 found itself frequently providing technical
assistance on prevention and control of COVID-19 disease transmission to business, industry,
schools, churches, and health and social service providers to name a few. In addition, the
Ashtabula County Health Department had to develop and implement quarantine and isolation
procedures that affected thousands of Ashtabula County residents.

The COVID-19 disease pandemic that evolved in 2020 and continues in 2021 is the most serious
public health problem in the United States since the swine flu epidemic of 1917-1918.

As 2020 came to a close, a very limited amount of COVID-19 vaccine became available to local
health departments in Ohio. Unfortunately, the supply of COVID-19 vaccine that became
available to local health departments in 2020 to vaccinate at risk people was inadequate.



The amount of COVID-19 vaccine that was made available in early 2021 is also not sufficient to
address all the people who want and need the said vaccine. As of this writing, the Ashtabula
County Health Department has provided approximately five thousand COVID-19 vaccinations to
the elderly and to other at risk individuals. In 2021, the Ashtabula County Health Department
expects to be holding COVID-19 vaccine clinics for the public well into the fall of 2021.

In the end, local health departments working with the public need to remain vigilant with: (1)
social distancing, (2) wearing of facial masks, (3) frequent hand washing and (4) the sanitizing of
frequently touched surfaces. The said prevention measures coupled with the provision of COVID-
19 vaccinations should help Ashtabula County residents to control the spread of COVID-19
disease transmission in 2021.

On behalf of the Ashtabula County Health Department, I wish to thank Ashtabula County residents
for their ongoing cooperation and support in our efforts to control the spread of COVID-19 disease
in our community.
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ENVIRONMENTAL
HEALTH

Construction & Demolition Debris Inspections
Food Service/Food Establishment Licensing
Home Sewage Treatment System Permits
Plumbing Permits

Private Water System Permits

Private Water System Water Samples

Public Bathing Beach Licensing

Recreation Vehicle/Combined Park Camp Licensing

Resident Camp Licensing

Solid Waste Facility Licensing

Swimming Pool/Spa/Special Use Pool Licensing
Tattoo& Body Piercing Establishment Licensing

Vending Machine Licensing




2020 Environmental Health Update

The Environmental Health Division of the Ashtabula County Health Department
(ACHD) is committed to preventing disease, accidents, and other environmental
hazards through inspections and education. Environmental health programs of the
Ashtabula County Health Department deal with the food we eat, the water we
drink, the disposal of wastes, and the way we affect the health of those around us.

COVID-19 significantly altered and added to the work of the sanitarians in the
environmental health unit in 2020. Complaints began pouring into the office in
March regarding businesses violating Ohio Department of Health (ODH) orders and
mandates. Sanitarians began to inspect businesses they have never inspected
before to help employees understand the new guidelines and mandates to help
prevent the spread of the coronavirus.

Ever-changing orders and mandates from the ODH, made daily briefings and
reading of the orders commonplace to try to stay abreast of the new regulations.
Sanitarians did their best to understand, interpret, and communicate the latest
best management practices, protocols, and procedures for combatting COVID-19.
Detailed plans were requested and reviewed from numerous businesses of all types
to deter the spread of the virus. Thankfully, most businesses were very cooperative
and complied with all of the ODH guidance.

As the months wore on, new challenges arose around seasonal operations
including campgrounds, swimming pools, fairs, festivals, and other one-time
events. Then came the reopening of schools and school sports in the fall. Each of
these operations presented its own unique set of challenges of which there was
very little precedent for the health department to follow.

One thing for sure, we will never forget COVID-19... but hopefully it will forget us
and leave us alone in the near future. Regardless, we will most certainly be ready
and use the experiences and knowledge we have gained to combat any new
emerging virus in the future.

Continued on next page



INSPECTION TALLY: The tally on the following page provides an overview of the
number and type of inspections our staff performed in 2020. However, these tallies
do not reflect the number of inspections, consultations, phone calls, and emails
staff made regarding COVID-19. The tallies surrounding COVID-19 were staggering
and one simply could not keep track of everything going on while in the midst of
the pandemic. Sanitarians normally spend a large amount of time inspecting food
service operations, sewage systems, and dealing with solid waste nuisances. Other
sanitarian duties include water sampling and inspection of bathing beaches,
campgrounds, swimming pools, landfills, schools, manufactured home parks,
tattoo and body piercing establishments, dog bites, and various other
environmental inspections. Sanitarians also assist in dog bite investigations to
ensure that dog bite quarantine orders are met by dog owners in the Ashtabula
County Health District.

PLUMBING UNIT: The plumbing department is responsible to protect the health
and safety of all occupants in residential homes and commercial buildings
throughout Ashtabula County with the exception of residential homes in Conneaut
City, when it comes to plumbing systems. Inspectors are state certified and review
all commerecial building blueprint plans as well as residential plumbing schematics
to ensure compliance with Ohio State Plumbing Code 4101:3-1 to 4101:3-13.

The plumbing department issued 194 residential and 50 commercial permits for
the calendar year 2020. After permits are issued, the plumbing inspectors will
conduct consults and inspections and approve each dwelling and building
throughout the construction stages to ensure code compliancy. In 2020,
approximately 1307 commercial and 1113 residential, job checks, consults and
inspections were conducted.

Chief Plumbing Inspector, John Dietrich, attended multiple code courses and
training seminars focused on the 2017 Plumbing code. Topics included disinfection
of building water systems and water supply flushing to prevent Legionnaires
disease.

Gerald Martin was hired as a plumbing inspector in late December 2019 after being
a state licensed plumber for 47 years. Congratulations to Gerald on passing his state
test and receiving his State Certified Inspectors license on December 31, 2020.



ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH
2020

“Home Sewage Treatment System Installers Reglstratlons 38
Home Sewage Treatment System Site Evaluation Appllcatlons 170
Home Sewage Treatment System Site Inspection for Real Estate Transactlons 86
Home Sewage Treatment System Permits Issued 100
Home Sewage Treatrnen( System Inspections 1126

"Home Sewage Treatment System Site Inspections 455
Home Sewage Treatment System Consultations ‘ 86
Home Sewage Treatment System Service Provider Reglstratxons 23
O&M Existing Sewage Treatment System 39
Home Sewage Treatment System Abandonment Permit 77
Private Water System Permits Issued 68
Private Water System Inspections 148
Water Hauler Registratione 3
Water Samples Taken (Bacteriological) 293
Water Samples Taken (Chemical) 7
Complaint Inspections 1451
Septage Hauler Registrations 17
Septage Inspections-Pumpers 13
Septage Land Application - Site Reviews 2
Camp Operation Permits Issued 27
Resident Camp Permits Issued 6
Camp Inspections 37
Public Bathing Beacl} Licenses Issued 6
Swimming Pool, Spa, Special Use Pool Licenses Issued 55
Swimming Pool, Spa, Special Use Pool and Bathing Beach Inspections 50
Construction Demolition and Debris Inspections 528
C&DD Applications 52
School Inspections 28
Manufactured Home Park Inspections 29
Solid Waste Disposal Facility Licenses Issued 2
Solid Waste Disposal Facility & Compost Facility Site Inspections 104
Food Service & Food Establishment Licenses Issued 469
Food Service & Food Establishment Inspections 817
Food Service Operation Consultations 74
Food Service Plan Reviews 19
Vending Machines FSO Licenses Issued 64
Vending Machines FSO Inspections 39
Tattoo & Body Piercing Licenses 5
Tattoo & Body Piercing Inspections 4




ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH
2020

Inspections with Health Commissioner or State & County Agency Personnel 9
Public Meetings, Lectures, Landfill Conferences & Trainings Attended 33
Meetings with Federal, State and Local Agencies 25
Meetings with County Agencies and Organizations 36
Educational Programs Presented to the Public 3
Animal Bite Field Investigations 41
Other Environmental Health Consultations-Water, Schools, Institutions, Rabies, Mold, etc. 42
PLUMBING
Plumbing Permits Issued 241
Plumbing Plan Reviews Issued '36
Plumber’s Registrations Issued 62
Plumbing Permit Checks 1711
Plumbing Schematics and Blue Prints Checked 157
Plumbing Inspections 719
Plumbing Complaints 35
Plumbing Consultations 155
Plumbing Investigations 95

Meetings Attended

98
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In April of 2020, the Ashtabula County Health Department was scheduled to be reviewed by the
Public Health Accreditation Board (PHAB) following the submission of all required documents.
However, because of COVID-19 nationwide disease outbreaks, the PHAB site visit and review of
the Ashtabula County Health Department in April of 2020 had to be cancelled. It is projected that
the Ashtabula County Health Department PHAB site review will be done virtually and be
conducted in late-April of 2021.

Public Health Accreditation is the measurement of health department performance against a set of
nationally recognized, practice-focused and evidence-based standards according to the Public
Health Accreditations Board (PHAB). PHAB is located in Fairfax, Virginia.

To effectively work on the PHAB standards, the Ashtabula County Health Department found it
necessary to form an Accreditation Team. The Ashtabula County Health Department
Accreditation Team is made up of a number of employees with diverse expertise in areas such as
environmental health, nursing, health education, public health emergency preparedness,
administration and vital statistics.

The said Accreditation Team has worked diligently on completing work on Public Health
Accreditation Standards and Measures. A Quality Improvement Plan and Performance
Management Plan was completed by staff. Accreditation subgroups were also formed to
implement Quality Improvement and Performance initiatives that would help to better position our
agency for success in this endeavor.

Health Department Accreditation Team members also completed all pre-requisites for
Accreditation such as a Community Health Needs Assessment, a Community Health Improvement
Plan, a Workforce Development Plan, a Department Branding Policy and a Strategic Plan. These
required items will be evaluated by PHAB during the virtual site review.

It should be mentioned that the Ashtabula County Health Department has submitted to PHAB
nearly 400 documents covering twelve Public Health Domains. To say the least, this action was
very challenging and time consuming. The initial response of PHAB concerning the quality of the
documents submitted has been positive.

Hopefully, the Ashtabula County Health Department can obtain PHAB Accreditation following
the said remote site visit in April of 2021.
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Public Health Nursing

2020 was an extremely challenging year for the nursing staff of the Ashtabula County Health Department.
The primary focus of public health nursing is to promote health and prevent disease for entire population
groups. During 2020 the nurses were challenged with preventing disease in the community due to the
crisis the world now knows as the COVID-19 pandemic. During most of the year the nurses were extremely
busy assisting our epidemiologist with investigating cases and case contacts, delivering education on
isolation and quarantine and educating community residents on the importance of wearing masks, social
distancing and hand sanitizing. The nurses were also busy assisting community agencies and businesses
with their COVID response plans to keep workers and customers safe. Additionally, the nursing staff
fielded numerous phone calls from community residents with questions relating to COVID-19.

February is Children’s Dental Health Month. Prior to the pandemic response that occurred in early March,
the nurses were able to provide dental health education to pre-school and school aged children. There
was some virtual education provided to students on other health topics during the year but due to the
pandemic no in person education was provided to school and pre-school children during the remainder
of the year.

During 2020 the nurses provided several influenza vaccination clinics, including drive through clinics.
There was no shortage of influenza vaccine this year and the Ashtabula County Health Department Nurses
provided over 1000 influenza vaccination to county residents.

Nurses continued to provide vaccination clinics for childhood immunizations and certain adult
immunizations such as Tetanus, pneumonia and shingles. Vaccination clinics were provided by
appointment only in order to maintain social distance.

In December of 2020 the health department received our first doses of COVID-19 vaccine. Health
Department nurses administered first doses to Phase 1A individuals as recommended by the CDC.
CDC recommended that initial supplies of COVID-19 vaccine be allocated to
healthcare personnel, first responders and long-term care facility residents. Nurses
continued to provide COVID vaccines throughout the remainder of 2020 and will
continue to provide COVID vaccinations throughout 2021 following CDC and ODH
guidelines for tiers.

The Nursing Department wishes to express our deepest sympathy to
those who lost family members and friends due to COVID-19.



Public Health Nurses Served on the Following Committers/Groups
Ashtabula County Intervention & Prevention of Ongoing Diseases (IPOD)
Ashtabula County Health Needs Assessment Advisory Committee
Ashtabula County Service Coordination

Ashtabula County Public Health Advisory Taskforce

Association for Professionals in Infection Control & Epidemiology Northeast Ohio
Maternal & Child Health Improvement Committee

Head Start Advisory Committee

Longest Day of Play Committee

Ashtabula Prevention Coalition

Northeast Ohio Director of Nurses (DON) Committee

Most meetings were held virtually during 2020.

Clinics

Well Child

Number of Well Clinics held in 2020 27
Number of Clients 50

Tuberculosis
Number of Tuberculosis Clinics held in 2020 4

Number of Patients 3



Immunization Clinics

Number of Immunizations Clinics held in 2020 95
Number of Patients immunized (not counting influenza vaccinations) 2027
Number of Influenza immunizations provided in 2020 1139
Nursing Services Many Nursing services were limited in 2020 due to the COVID-19
pandemic,

Newborn Screening Tests 7
Tuberculosis Skin Tests Administered 145

Vision and Hearing screening are usually conducted in the fall of each year. Due to the
COVID pandemic vision and hearing screenings were not conducted during 2020.

Blood Pressure screening clinics are normally conducted at various locations throughout
the county each week. Due to COVID pandemic blood pressure screening clinics were held
in January and February but not during the remainder of 2020.

Home Visits provided by nurses. Home visits during 2020 were very limited due to the
COVID pandemic. The majority of Children with Medical Handicaps (CMH) visits were
conducted virtually during 2020.






Public Health Emergency Preparedness

2020 was an unprecedented year for emergency response at the Ashtabula County
Health Department. In March, COVID-19, a coronavirus pandemic became a full-time
adversary that required immense, sustained effort from all health department staff. As
the virus spread throughout the county, ACHD staff worked tirelessly to keep the
community informed, and safe, while maintaining our standard operations.

PHEP grant work continued with updates made to the Ashtabula County Health
Department's Pan Flu Response Annex; Community Planning; Medical
Countermeasures (MCM) Plan; Multi-year Training and Exercise Plan (MYTEP);
Quarterly Tactical Reporting; and Continuity of Operations. The Ohio Department of
Health’s Public Health Emergency Preparedness Grant (PHEP) will require reworking
these plans across budget periods. Preparing these plans requires many hours of
collaboration with partners locally, regionally, and statewide, and the monthly Ashtabula
County Public Health Advisory Team (ACPHAT) meetings is particularly beneficial as an
opportunity for all parties who might work to together in an emergency, to stay
connected and up-to-date. In September 2020, the Ashtabula County Health
Department participated in a virtual Ashtabula County Perry Nuclear Power Plant
Exercise.

Additional planning will take place for the Ashtabula County Health Department
including Whole Community Planning Workbook; Community Recovery Workbook;
COVID-19 AAR/Improvement Plan; Critical Infrastructure Personnel Workbook; Annual
Dispensing Drills; Regional Burn Surge Tabletop Exercise; and Mass Prophylaxis
Survey.

In 2020-2025 PHEP was to focus on responding to Pandemic H7N9 Influenza. PanFlu
Drills will increase in complexity each year and end in 2025 with a statewide, full-scale
exercise. In 2020, permission was granted by ODH to use COVID-19 response efforts
for those deliverables.

Real-world efforts to combat a public health emergency were sustained throughout the
entire year. The Ashtabula County Health Department spent the first several months
responding to an increasing public health threat. As the world learned more about
COVID-19, our work shifted to mitigation through testing, contact tracing, and infection
control audits. By years’ end, we were meeting frequently with our community partners,
and preparing for mass vaccination campaigns.



In addition, the Ashtabula County Health Department Preparedness Division
participates in health fairs, the Ashtabula County Fair, community presentations and
various youth programs throughout the year to promote preparedness in Ashtabula
County. Being prepared for any emergency, whether it is a house fire, power outage,
snowstorm, disease pandemic or terrorist attack requires planning. We urge members
of the Ashtabula County community to take the time to work out a disaster plan and to
gather supplies to keep in your home and workplace. It is important to include your
household members in this plan so that everyone will know what to do, where to go, and
how to communicate during an emergency.



Communicable Disease Investigation

Communicable Disease Investigation is part of the Nursing Services within the Ashtabula County Health
Department. Ashtabula County Health Department provides surveillance of communicable diseases
reported in Ashtabula County in compliance with the Ohio Department of Health’s (ODH) Infectious
Disease Reporting requirements and Centers for Disease Control (CDC) recommendations.

2020 was a year that required the communicable disease staff to be expanded due to COVD-19. All Health
Department staff were involved in answering questions about COVD-19. Ashtabula County Health
Department also hired additional contact tracers to assist with the COVID-19 response that included daily
calls, contact tracing, and consulting on testing, release dates, and symptom checks. Outside of these
initial COVID-19 responses Ashtabula County Health Department along with ODH, also participated in
Infection Control Risk Assessments with local nursing homes, and assisted living facilities. Ashtabula
County Health Department had continual contact with schools in the county throughout 2020 answering
questions about COVID-19 and assisting schools in making an informed decision about education for the
youth during the pandemic. Finally, Ashtabula County Health Department continually reviewed event
plans throughout 2020 to determine if these events would be safe and permitted under ODH’s guidelines
at the time of event. In December 2020, Ashtabula County Health Department began vaccinations for
COVID-19 beginning with health care professionals, emergency medical service providers, long term care
facilities, and public health staff.

Outside of COVID-19 the Ashtabula County Health Department Communicable Disease Prevention staff
worked with the Environmental Health Division when food-borne illness/outbreak were suspected to
have occurred. In addition, when complaints were made about COVID-19 protocol violations, our
Environmental Health Division staff would initiate a visit to various operations to ensure staff and patrons
were following all protocols to prevent disease. Communicable Disease Prevention staff also provided
information and data to the public for probable or confirmed vector-borne disease in collaboration with
the Environmental Health Division. (Including but not limited to West Nile Virus, Lyme Disease, Hepatitis
A, and Salmonella.)

In 2020, COVID-19 required a lot of our attention at the Ashtabula County Health Department but during
that time we investigated 3,780 reportable conditions as defined by ODH. The 3,780 conditions were
made up of 91.22% non-vaccine preventable disease (COVID-19 included), 4.84% sexually transmitted
disease, 3.15% vaccine preventable disease, and 0.79% food and waterborne disease. For comparison in
2019 the health district investigated 587 disease reports and in 2018, the department investigated 562
disease reports.

Rabies investigations were coordinated with collaboration between communicable disease prevention
staff and environmental health staff. Environmental health staff track animal bites and collect specimens
to send to Ohio Department of Health labs for rabies testing. Human rabies exposure cases are followed
up by communicable disease staff with collaboration from environmental staff. In 2020, Ashtabula County
Health Department had no positive rabies cases to report.

Vaccination is the best method to prevent disease not only for the person receiving the vaccination but
also protects vulnerable population groups (i.e. babies too young to vaccinate, those with
immunocompromising conditions, and the elderly whose vaccines waned over the years) from disease.



All Ashtabula County residents are strongly encouraged to check with their primary care physician and get
their vaccinations up to date.

In 2021, the Communicable Disease Prevention Staff of the Ashtabula County Health Department look
forward to providing services to Ashtabula County residents.
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HEALTH EDUCATION

The purpose of health education is to help individuals and communities improve their health by
increasing their knowledge of healthy behaviors and avoiding unhealthy behaviors. Health
education promotes prevention of disease and aims to empower community residents to make
healthy choices.

The public health educator along with the nurses’ duties were shifted in 2020 to address the
COVID-19 pandemic. The Health Educator was tasked with contact tracing, patient data entry,
and answering any COVID-19-related questions that the public may have had.

A second main focus for the health educator was related to tobacco prevention and cessation during
the year. The Ashtabula County Health Educator is a member of the Lake, Geauga, and Ashtabula
Tobacco Prevention Coalition (LGATPC). This group educates and raises awareness about the
negative health effects of tobacco product use. The Tobacco Prevention & Cessation Grant is
funded by the Ohio Department of Health.

The Ashtabula County Health Department Health Educator made presentations to community
organizations regarding tobacco cessation. The Health Educator also made tobacco cessation
presentations to disparate populations in Ashtabula County that are affected by tobacco use.

The Health Educator attended the Ohio Rural Health Association’s Rural Health Conference. The
conference covered topics such as: Critical Access Hospitals, Population Health, and Rural Health
Clinics.

The Health Educator conducted community surveys to determine community readiness for tobacco
policy change. Policy change in addition to prevention and cessation will be a focus of the next
tobacco grant cycle.

Additionally, the Health Educator provided education to the community relating to the opiate
concern and the use of Naloxone. The Ohio Department of Health provided Naloxone to the health
department for distribution in the community.

During 2020, Ashtabula County held 21 naloxone distribution events at various locations within
the community. Individuals were given a demonstration on how to use naloxone and were
provided with resources in the community for someone who may be struggling with addiction.
Community partner agencies assisting with naloxone distribution in the community include the
Mental Health & Recovery Board, Community Counseling, Signature Health, the Ashtabula City
Health Department, Conneaut City Health Department and the Northwest Ambulance District.
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Vital Statistics |

Vital Statistic Report ‘
Vital Statistic-Cause of Death Report

Birth Certificates

Death Certificates ‘
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